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M I N U T E S:
SPECIAL SESSION:
The Special Session of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch at 3:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.

The Board immediately reconvened into Executive Session in the Central Conference Room to discuss the performance of a public employee and to review real estate contracts.  

REGULAR SESSION:
The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Elsa Welch at 4:07 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, Mr. Dick Stucky, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General. 

CONSENT AGENDA:
Items included on the Consent Agenda for April 2005 were:

Approval of Previous Minutes:
Motion 05:13
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held March, 2005.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved unanimously.
Motion 05:14:
A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held March 16, 2005.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Dick Stucky, was approved unanimously.

Open Comment Period:
President Moore introduced Intra-American Studies/Social Sciences Dean Terry Taylor to introduce Dr. Maria Luisa Acosta, Shoreline’s Fulbright International Scholar-in-Residence for Spring Quarter 2005, to the Board.  Dr. Acosta spoke briefly, saying it is an honor for her to be speaking to the Board today.  She feels fortunate to be teaching with Professors Tim Payne and Ken Lawson and said her students are interested and motivated.  Chair Elsa Welch welcomed Dr. Acosta to Shoreline on behalf of the Board.  President Moore called attention to articles about Dr. Acosta in a recent edition of the “Enterprise” newspaper and in the student newspaper, “Ebbtide.”  
Trends and Updates:

Faculty Publications (Report and Display)

Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, provided background information for this item. Publications authored by SCC faculty were displayed, and Professor Judy Penn, currently co-authoring a textbook on human biology for ESL students with fellow faculty member Professor Elizabeth Hanson, spoke to the Board of her decision to write.  They saw the need for a specific text, researched for publications, and, when none fulfilled their requirements, Professors Penn and Hanson set about writing a text.  Faculty author Professor Jo McIntyre was also present.    
National Council for Marketing and Public Relations Gold Paragon Award Recipients
Ms. Judy Yu, Public Information Officer, introduced the creative team who produced SCC’s Gold Paragon Award-winning SCC Promotional video.  This promotional video garnered top honors at the annual national conference of the National Council of Marketing and Public Relations NCMPR) held last month in Minneapolis, Minnesota. Ms. Yu, Associate faculty Mr. Tony Doupe (voice) and Mr. David Golden (director and writer) were recognized by the Board with a certificate and flowers.  
ACTION:  APPROVE SITE FOR AMERICAN RED CROSS EMERGENCY SUPPLY 
                  STORAGE FACILITY:

Mr. Randy Stegmeier, Director of Safety/Security, Facilities and Capital Projects, presented background on this proposed action item to the Board.  
The American Red Cross of King County is seeking to locate approximately eight storage facilities in strategic locations throughout the county.  These facilities will store disaster/emergency response supplies to enable the Red Cross to set-up and operate emergency shelters and to respond to local disasters rapidly.  

Previously, the Red Cross had used shipping containers to house their supplies, but those containers fail within just a few years and the leaks in them have caused the loss of many supplies.  The proposed structures are metal buildings, with metal roofs and concrete floors.  These structures are 24 feet wide by 36 feet long and have roll-up type garage doors with three bays.  One bay would house a Disaster Response Trailer, DART.  The trailer has all supplies needed for an immediate response to a smaller scale incident (one involving less than 50 persons).

The Red Cross formally asked the City of Shoreline Emergency Management Council (EMC) for assistance in locating a site in the City of Shoreline.  There currently is no such storage facility in north King County.  Randy Stegmeier, Executive Director of Facilities, Capital Projects, Safety and Security represent shoreline Community College on the EMC for the College. After hearing that neither the City, nor the Shoreline Public Schools could locate any property to appropriately locate the Red Cross facility, Director Stegmeier investigated the feasibility of locating the structure on College property.

The site most feasible is near the new water system pump house at the corner of Carlyle Hall Road and Greenwood Avenue North.  The City Emergency Manager, Gail Marsh and Red Cross representative, Ron Patton, visited the site.  Both were excited about the possibility of locating the facility at that site.

The campus architect has done the preliminary site work at their expense and the College has assisted by providing access to our plans and survey work.

The Red Cross is beginning negotiations with the contractor currently doing our pump house project to determine if an agreement could be reached to do the preparation work for building the structure.

The Red Cross is seeking an agreement with the College that would allow the Red Cross to build their structure on our land, free of charge.  They would maintain the building and they are asking for a twenty-year commitment of the site.

This is a wonderful opportunity for the College to partner with the Red Cross in a project that would benefit the entire Shoreline community.  The City, the Shoreline Public Schools, The Shoreline Fire District and other community groups are eager to get this facility into our community.  To have it on College property would show the strength of the College’s commitment to emergency preparedness and the general safety and well being of the Shoreline community.

Motion 05:15
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the Board of Trustees, in the interest of enhancing the community’s ability to respond to emergencies and disasters, approve, subject to final review by the Assistant Attorney General, the use of College-owned land at the corner of Greenwood Avenue North and Carlyle Hall Road by the Red Cross of King County for the purpose locating an Emergency Supply Storage Building; and that the Board commit this land for a period of twenty years for this purpose.
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis seconded the motion, which was approved by unanimous “aye” vote by the Board

Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Alan Smith, said he would be happy to review the Memorandum of Understanding with the American Red Cross. 

REPORT:  FOUNDATION:
Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, announced that this year’s “Bowling for Brains” fund-raiser, held April 14, broke all previous records by raising $3200 for student scholarships.  She thanked the event’s four top sponsors, Spin Alley, Harley and Michele O’Neil, Karen and Paul Haines, and Magic Photo, for their contributions.  

Ms. Peterson said the Foundation’s 2005 Donor Recognition event will be held on Tuesday, May 31, and the Board will receive invitations to this annual activity.

When it was time this year to pay for insurance coverages, the Foundation determined that it will no longer accept donated automobiles or sponsor events where alcohol is served due to the increased costs of liability.  Beginning July 1, 2005, all foundation-sponsored events will be alcohol-free.  

Ms. Peterson explained that, according to “Guidestar,” the gold standard for charity ratings, non-profits performing at a rate of 70 per cent of programs and services to expenses are considered excellent.  Shoreline’s Foundation falls in this category and the Foundation’s endowments currently exceed $1 million.  
Ms. Peterson also gave an overview of the Foundation’s annual report that is made available to the public via the WA Secretary of State's website.  This past year, the Foundation committed 74% of its expenses to program support.
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson asked if the Board could do something to recognize the work of the Foundation.  Ms. Peterson replied that, by attending the Donor Recognition event and the annual joint picnic between the Trustees and Foundation Board, the Trustees are showing their support. 

Ms. Gidget Terpstra offered her congratulations, saying she has served on a foundation board previously and was very impressed with the work of Shoreline’s Foundation.

Ms. Elsa Welch noted she has observed how hard the Foundation works to raise money to give to the students.  

Concluding her remarks, Ms. Peterson said that everyone can continue the message to the campus that the Foundation is making a huge difference in the lives of students.  

At the conclusion of this report, explaining he had to leave to attend to another obligation, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis excused himself from the meeting.  
REPORT:  THIRD QUARTER FINANCIALS:
Vice President Beverly Brandt reported on Shoreline’s quarterly financials and current capital plan. Due to a shortfall in tuition revenue of $800,000, the College will look at ways to reduce spending this year.  While the shortfall can be covered with fund transfers from self-support and WED accounts, the College may need to look at reducing expenses in 2005-06.  A Budget Task Force will work in the coming months to review possible strategies for next year and to develop a balanced budget for 2005-06.
Ms. Brandt reported that every Thursday at 3:30 PM, Administrative Services holds an open question-and-answer session for all staff.  Those attending can ask anything about administrative services and there is an option for training.  
Vice President Brandt explained that last year the system as a whole was overenrolled by 26 per cent.  This year, the system is overenrolled by only five per cent.  She reiterated that if Shoreline makes 98 per cent of target we are eligible for growth funds, but next year, Shoreline must make 100 per cent of target to be eligible for growth funding and 98 per cent of target just to keep the funding as it currently stands.  Providing a historical perspective, Ms. Brandt said Summer Quarter 2004 Shoreline did not realize $77,000 in tuition.  There was a small bounce-back Fall Quarter 2004 and Shoreline knew to expect 108 additional FTEs.  Winter Quarter 2005 enrollment was down three per cent from 2004, but the State Board forecast that Spring Quarter would be strong which would allow for recovery.  Instead, Spring Quarter is down.  

President Moore added that, based on last year’s tuition increase the State Board advised colleges to budget a 13 per cent increase, but that Vice President Brandt had budgeted a conservative seven per cent increase.  Still, the budget was based on $9 million and the college is now projecting collections of only $8.5 million.  Now the projected deficit is over $800,000.  College leadership held a meeting to determine what the best approach to respond to this situation, resulting in agreement to slow down spending, cease all but essential hiring, and make essential purchases only.  Every purchase requisition is reviewed by a vice president.  
Vice President Brandt continued that it may be necessary to use existing fund balances, knowing that when these are spent they are gone forever.  The Board Reserve funds, however, will not be touched.  Dr. Moore clarified that the college’s plan is to use a combination of curtailing spending and drawing from fund balances.  

May 13 is the date Shoreline is scheduled to receive the final budget information from the State Board.  That delay has stopped Shoreline from preparing the budget for 2005-2006, thus Vice President Brandt is recommending that the Board approve a continuation of the present budget through the summer, when the Board can approve the completed budget at the September Board of Trustees meeting.  She will bring a continuation proposal for the Board to consider at the May Board meeting.  

Vice President Brandt concluded her financial report by stating that at the monthly WACTC meeting tomorrow, the business officers will be asking for current enrollment information.

REPORT:  CAPITAL UPDATE:

Vice President Brandt reported that Shoreline received good capital funding news from the 2005 legislative session and will receive a total of $23,427,000 in capital funding for the 2005-07 biennium.  

The next renovation project will be the 2900 Annex.  Dean Susan Hoyne is heading the effort, which will go to bid on July 1.  The renovation request was written to generate 22 new FTEs and the space will be flexible, including using flex walls.  

Fund-raising for the match to the automotive building expansion is underway, Ms. Brandt said. Toyota is a major contributor to this project. The Puget Sound Automobile Dealers Association has committed $1 million toward the project and the PSADA Foundation, PSADA President James Hammond, Dean Don Schultz, and Ms. Brandt herself will assist fund-raising efforts.  Final selection of project architects will occur in the next month.
The COP for the Pagoda Union Building has been approved for request. Ms. Brandt credited students who worked diligently prior to this year’s legislative session to make funding for this project happen.  The total project price is $18 million and students already have $3 million accumulating.  
Further funding designated for Shoreline included $365,000 in RMI (Repairs and Minor Improvements) and another $300,000 to $800,000 for 23 projects, including new doors and water pipes.  
Concluding her report, Vice President Brandt is developing a Board Reserve Policy for the Trustees, which she will bring to the May 25 Board meeting for a first reading and return in June for final approval by the Board. 
REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Karen Toreson, Federation President, began her report by noting faculty appreciate the Board’s service.  Faculty realize most Board members have jobs which they must leave to do their service to Shoreline.  She said she was very sorry that the Trustees were not able to speak directly to college staff during the April 22 Forum.  Professor Toreson said it is especially important to engage conversation when times are tough and would like to investigate possibilities for more open discussion.  Faculty appreciate the opportunity to share their concerns.  Chair Welch agreed that the Board felt frustrated, too.  
Regarding the formation of an Enrollment Response Team, faculty are willing to work with everyone to address these issues.  She predicted that “doing more with less” will be different next year.  

Professor Toreson said faculty appreciate the Board’s willingness to share information, and thanked the Board for taking steps to keep staff informed.  She said faculty are still concerned about trust and respect, but are feeling a bit more free to express what they really think.   This opportunity is important to the Shoreline employees and they want to thank the Board for the chance to share.  
REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Ms Bonnie Madison, representing classified staff, read a prepared statement from Ms. Peggy Lytle to the Board.  

“At the April 22nd all campus open forum in the 900 building the silence of the Classified Staff, with two exceptions, spoke volumes.  Some faculty who spoke on Friday included classified staff in their voices of concern; as they did in their comments and concerns relating to their Vote of No Confidence.  It is appreciated that the faculty have been in a position to talk to many classified staff, as well as some administrative staff, to hear their concerns and to incorporate those concerns with their own issues regarding the communication decline on our campus, as well as other campus issues.  
At the forum, many staff wouldn’t speak out for fear they might be retaliated against by those in power.  That is true; but, there are other reasons they don’t speak out or volunteer to sit on committees.  They don’t feel they are being listened to, their opinions aren’t valued, and there is no follow-through when they do voice their concerns or give input.  Too often, they aren’t included in decision-making that involves them, they learn of changes that will affect them after the fact.   If they are included in the “decision-making process,” they don’t feel their input is valued; and, when they see the outcome of the so called “decision-making” to which they were grudgingly included, they see that the ideas and concerns they had were not heeded or not even considered.”

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Sean Keller, began his report by expressing thanks to the Board, on behalf of the ASB Executive Board, for the April 22 Friday Forum.  He is excited about the work and openness of the Climate Task Force and is looking forward to receiving feedback from the recently conducted student survey.  

At the next Board meeting Mr. Keller is planning to present the accomplishments of student government this past year and the hopes for the coming year. 

Student elections will be held next month.  Thirteen candidates have come forward to fill nine Senate positions, a record number.  Mr. Keller credited Legislative Director Ms. Megan Ballock’s work to bring the “face” of Student Government to the campus.  He further noted the professionalism of Student Government this year as an attractive draw for future student participation. 
This year students can vote on-line.

Mr. Keller said the students are ecstatic at the news of the successful COP for the Pagoda Union Building remodel.  

The annual budget preparation process has begun.  Mr. Hugh Turnbaugh is ASB Treasurer.  Budget hearings are underway.  To retain their active status, all student-sponsored clubs must maintain ten members.  He credited Mr. Elliot Newlin for the success of this year’s clubs.  

He announced that “Shoreline Splash,” a celebration of learning, will be held from 6:30 to 9:00 PM on Friday, May 13.  This will be an opportunity to share what Shoreline offers for students and what the students have accomplished over the past academic year.  
He ended his report with a briefing on Shoreline’s many club activities.  

REPORT:  SCC PRESIDENT:

President Holly Moore began her report by introducing Ms. Christine Landon, a representative on the Climate Task Force, who provided an update on Task Force activities to the Board.  

Ms. Landon said the Task Force convened for the first time on April 1 and has met every Friday since (except April 22).  They have a charge and a timeline to present their work by August 1 of this year, and to complete their task and disband by Fall Quarter 2005.  Of the 23 members, ten are classified, six are professional-technical, four are students, and three are faculty.  The three faculty represent full-time, associate and affiliate faculty.  The group meets Fridays from 12:30 to 2:00 PM.  From the beginning, the Task Force has established ground rules and processes, has developed a website and listserv and has an on-line exchange site.  It is important, Ms. Landon said, out of respect for the work of the Task Force to keep an open flow of information as the Task Force’s work continues, so information is not “plucked out” piecemeal.  It is the intent of the Task Force to provide a report to the Board each month until the conclusion of the Task Force’s work.  With regard to conducting a survey, members have proposed several alternatives and Ms. Landon herself would like to propose establishing a comprehensive long-term review of leadership on campus.  In the meantime, the Task Force implemented a one-week web-based survey, which received 100 responses.  The data has yet to be processed.  
President Moore agreed that the Climate Task Force has been hard at work and said it will be interesting to see the survey results.  Chair Elsa Welch said the Board appreciates the Task Force’s work and asked that Ms. Landon send a “thank you” from the Board to them.  

Dr. Moore reported that Shoreline cannot project final FTEs yet, but the college knows we need to be at 98 per cent of target in order to receive growth funding.  Today Shoreline stands at 97.7 per cent.  One area of concern is that Shoreline is not attracting additional new students.  Shoreline has a history of emphasizing either recruitment or retention but when one is emphasized, the other lags behind.  Dr. Moore’s goal is to put resources and funding toward both phases and her emphasis for recruitment is workforce transfer and academic transfer students.  Statewide, community college enrollment is down by 17 per cent.  Shoreline’s enrollment is down by 7 per cent overall.  Dr. Moore said retaining students means recapturing the learning experience and reviewing student to faculty ratios.  
Ms. Terpstra asked how additional recruitment funding would be used.  Dr. Moore replied that Ms. Judy Yu will be working with Dean Terry Taylor on specific transfer marketing approaches.  Dr. Carol Henderson is developing an enrollment task force to coordinate efforts and come up with a strategic plan around enrollment management.  Professional-technical, ABE-ESL and transfer must all maintain a balance.  

Dr. Moore further explained that Shoreline has the smallest geographical service area in the state, but has a reputation as a destination college.  Students come here because of the excellent educational services Shoreline provides.  She illustrated her statement by saying students often come to Shoreline as part of Running Start, then can graduate from Shoreline and high school in two years at the same time, go on to the University of Washington and receive a four-year degree by the time they are 19 or 20 years old.  Receiving an education in this manner is a huge economic savings for students.  Ms. Yu is heading efforts to market this advantage, but everyone associated with Shoreline needs to send that message.  The best marketing is face to face.  
Dr. Moore continued that 62 per cent of our students come to Shoreline from outside the district boundaries. Of graduating seniors with our college boundaries, Shoreline has the lowest out-migration.  Seniors from our service-area colleges come to Shoreline Community College first.  
Now that the 2005 Legislative Session is complete, President Moore agreed with Vice President Brandt that Shoreline’s capital allocation is strong.  Compensation issues were hard-fought resulting in a 3.2 per cent increase for classified, a flexible 3.2 per cent increase for administration and a compensation scale aligned with K-12 for faculty.  Funding was also allocated to bring part-time faculty more salary equity.  

The 2002-04 Audit is complete.  The Board has received copies and it is available on-line.  

Dr. Moore and members of the President’s Leadership Team met last week with the Faculty Senate Council to jointly share information and learn how these two entities can support one another to assure academic integrity for the college.  
Dr. Moore distributed copies of the quarterly WED newsletter to the Board members, noting that it is also available on-line. 

She announced that Shoreline is the only community college in the state to experience growth in international programs thas past year, noting that this speaks to Shoreline’s reputation as a destination college.  

Dr. Moore routed a hand-out on advising and counseling saying it is a good recruiting piece emphasizing services provided.  

On April 30, Dr. Moore will participate on the faculty team in the college’s first annual American Sign Language Bowl.  

REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:
Chair Elsa Welch thanked everyone who attended the April 22 Friday Forum.  She said the Board appreciates all comments, though the Trustees realized the format was not conducive to dialogue.  The Board is committed to moving forward from this point and is preparing a statement to issue to the campus community soon. [A copy of the Board’s statement is available in the Board Office.]  She again thanked everyone who participated.  

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for May 25, 2005 beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:
Chair Welch adjourned the meeting at 6:58 PM.






Signed ___________________________ 








  Elsa Welch, Chair

Attest:  ______________, 2005
___________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

